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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

January 8, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, January 8, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter and Earl Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; Beverly Ross and David Ross and family members.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  He then asked for the report of the Election Committee.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Quillen reporting.
Mr. Quillen announced that the results of the December 8 runoff for the final vacancy on the Board were as follows: Beverly J. Ross - 276; Richard Pennell – 142. He also noted that the opportunity to register on site (for future elections) that day yielded eight new registrations.  Mrs. Ross was then sworn in by President Peden to fill the vacancy created by the death of M. Anita Banks on November 2, 2006.

Calendar Additions:
Finance Committee:  Quarterly Reviews will be Jan. 23, 4 p.m. for PNC and 4:45 for Wilmington Trust
Good Will Committee:  will meet Jan. 10 at 6:30 p.m. at Fire House with Pres. Krett and Chief Vannucci 

By-Laws Committee:  will meet January 14 at 4 p.m.
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes from the December 4, 2007 meeting were approved as presented.  The Treasurer’s Report was also approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Riverbend Project

Mr. Alfree has not heard from the developer, Nick Ferrara, so there is no further report at this time.

Family Foundations Academy
Discussions are continuing for the Trustees to receive right of way access to the back of the school in return for granting the desired easement in front to DelDOT.  No further update at this time.

Centerpoint/Amazon
Mr. Taylor and McConnell Development’s attorneys continue to communicate regarding a mutually-acceptable method to determine the new lease rent.
Walgreen’s

Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session regarding these negotiations.
Professional Center/Ferry Cutoff
Emory Hill’s Real Estate division and a development group from Cherry Hill, NJ have asked to schedule a presentation to discuss developing senior housing on the professional center parcel. The date will be announced when finalized.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Mr. Gebhart has not yet received a response from Little League representatives on signing of the new lease.  He then turned his time over to Mr. Wilson, who reported on the request from Wilmington Montessori School to install covered pamphlet boxes and pamphlet recycling boxes on posts in the Gambacorta Marsh.  The Committee was concerned about litter and potential for misuse and suggested an alternative which would include plexiglass-covered signage on-site, with pamphlets per se available at the City, Historical Society and Trustee Offices, but not out in the Marsh and walkways.

Therefore, Mr. Wilson made a motion that permission to place pamphlets in the Marsh be denied. It was seconded and passed unanimously.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Mr. DeAscanis turned the report over to Mr. Viola, who gave an update on ongoing projects.  Roof repair is underway at the Library; the roofer has confirmed that the original gutter was not installed properly.  Mr. Viola also said that he was advised that there are problems with the heat at the Penn Farm (Quigley’s). Berry Refrigeration evaluated the system, and reported that the heater is about 30 years old, and there are also problems with the (external) oil tank and the chimney.  Additional information will be gathered.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
We purchased a PNC Certificate of Deposit for $80,000 on Dec. 31, increasing the current number to four CD’s totaling $210,000.  Mr. Gambacorta and Mr. Wilson also reported that the community organization grant recipients will be submitting their reports on last year’s funds and requests for the upcoming year by Jan. 25.  The Outreach Committee will screen the requests for appropriateness (per the By-Laws) and pass them to the Finance Committee the following week for decisions on the specific dollar amounts.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the Building Committee will meet with the Historic Area Commission again on January 17th, and hopes for approval in concept so that design work may proceed.  He also summarized the December 11 City Council meeting where an ordinance requesting $300,000 from the City for the Library project was considered.  It was well-attended, and the appropriation was ultimately passed. This is a major milestone toward encouraging future fundraising.

OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Committee will attempt to schedule a meeting with Hunter Ficke of Immanuel Church regarding preservation of open space near the Glebe Cemetery.  She turned the report over to Mr. Wilson who said that he spoke with a representative of the Mid-Atlantic Trail Alliance regarding the greenway issue.  He made a motion to give the City permission to allow the Battery Park walkway to be formally included as a segment of the East Coast Greenway.  On discussion, Mr. Appleby summarized history from the 1990’s regarding this, including the fact that approval has to be given by both the Trustees and the City, as parts of the overall route belong to each; the City has denied permission in the past. Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Wilson also raised the concept of establishing a community garden, most likely on the Penn Farm property.  Further information to be forthcoming, and Property Maintenance Committee would be involved.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

The three By-Law changes approved at the December meeting were incorporated into the master document and given to the Secretary and the Executive Secretary on a compact disk.  The purpose of the Committee meeting January 14th is to start a final review of the document before providing a published copy to each Trustee.  Also, at the December meeting Mr. Wilson had distributed a proposed By-Law change concerning voting procedures, and Mr. Alfree mailed out an alternative proposal on December 20.  Mr. Wilson withdrew his motion in favor of the wording proposed by Mr. Alfree.
On discussion, the necessity for the motion was debated.  Points in favor are the opportunity for each member to clearly state the reasons for his/her vote, and the ability to make a more accurate record of the count when desired.  Mr. Alfree said he inadvertently omitted addressing abstentions, and recommended that the motion be tabled until February.  Mr. Wilson agreed.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting.

No update.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Mr. Wilson reiterated that a meeting will be held January 10 with Good Will officials to discuss renovation plans.  Ms. Fiske and Mr. and Mrs. Alfree attended the Fire Company100th anniversary celebration.
OTHER COMMITTEES – No reports.
COMMUNICATIONS – None.
OTHER MATTERS
Mr. Alfree asked that all nominating and committee questionnaires be returned by January 11. The Nominating Committee (Chairs of Property Development, Property Maintenance, Outreach and Finance) will then schedule a meeting to develop the proposed slate for 2008-09.  He also pointed out that the Board now has a full complement of 13, so that a quorum is now seven.
We are continuing to develop an abbreviated annual financial statement, to be mailed in Municipal Services bills, with the traditional full-length report available upon request.
One momentous development is that as of December 6 the office now has internet service and email.

Mr. Peden summarized the budget process and how requests for grants should be handled.

Mr. Viola said that each member has been given a copy of the first Friends of Bellanca Airfield newsletter.  He also mentioned an article about Trust accountant Mark Zitz which recently appeared in the Wilmington University magazine.

Ms. Fiske commented that the lack of recreation programs for youth may be contributing to the incidence of gangs and negative behavior.  She said it would be a good idea to encourage the City to develop programs for the teen age group.

Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn and convene in Executive Session.  Motion approved.

Upon reconvening the regular meeting, Mr. Alfree made a motion to utilize the new appraisal of the Dialysis Center property as the basis for negotiating the rent rate for the Center’s five-year option term which commences in May.  Motion passed unanimously.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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